Acknowledgments

The Music Division has been blessed with donors, each of whom has shaped, through a personal vision, the course of our development. This volume is the first landmark in the work that Hans Moldenhauer envisioned when he bequeathed the greatest portion of his Archives to the Library of Congress. Dedicated to the memory of his wife Rosaleen, with whom he gathered the Moldenhauer Archives and who is the first author of the extensive inventory contained at the end of this book, it marks the beginning of a program of acquisitions, publications, commissions, performances, and other appropriate activities to be supported by the Moldenhauer Fund. After Rosaleen's death in 1982, Dr. Moldenhauer married Mary Moldenhauer, who has actively continued building the Archives and guiding this publication. Since his death in 1987, her deep and informed involvement with the publication of this book has been for its editors and other staff of the Library a source of inspiration and wisdom She has united her understanding of the donor with a growing knowledge of the institution to whom he entrusted the greatest work of his lifetime. In so doing, she has become a trusted friend and benefactor to whom we owe the highest gratitude.

During his tenure as chief of the Music Division (1987--1995), James W. Pruett generously gave his advice and support for this publication. He was instrumental in bringing to the Music Division a former student, Carol Lynn Ward-Bamford, who became my editorial assistant for the last five years of the project, and she assumed a crucial role in coordinating all aspects of the work. Susannah C. Lyson served as my first editorial assistant during the initial planning of the inventory and essays. Building on the pioneering labors of Rosaleen Moldenhauer, whose comprehensive catalog forms the basis of the inventory published here, she produced the first draft of the inventory Mrs Jefferson Patterson, a benefactor to the Library, established the Junior Fellows Program to bring young scholars to work during the summers on processing special collections. Several of these Fellows worked on the Moldenhauer Archives and made valuable contributions to this book: Linda B. Fairtile, Gail Miller, Michael O'Brien, and Ann Silverberg. We were also greatly assisted in the processing of the Archives, the preparation of the inventory, and in many other ways by students from the Catholic University of America whom Prof. Cyrilla Barr graciously sent: Margaret Ball, Esperanza Barrocal, Christine

Bisacco, Gregory Capaldini, Betsy Dean, Evelyn Donnelly, Dee Gallo, Marcelo Campos Hazan, Chun-Zen Huang, and Alejandro Muzio.

Library staff assisted through their expert knowledge of languages and subjects: Carol Armbruster (French), E. Paul Frank (Hungarian), Grant Harris (European languages), George Kovtun (Czech), Everette E. Larson (Hispanic Literature), Kevin LaVine (Russian), and David Skelly (Russian). Ron Grim, of the Geography and Map Division, found the map of the Swiss Alps used for the endpapers. Sam Brylawski, of the Motion Picture, Broadcasting, and Recorded Sound Division, enabled us to organize and describe the sound recordings. Wilda Heiss was instrumental in getting the inventory into a DOS database, and Jason Yasner's knowledge of the Apple Macintosh system saw us through several software and hardware problems. Portions of this book have been prepared for release by the Library on its web page through the Library's National Digital Library, and several of its staff members advised us on technical matters that contributed to the production of the book, including the digital scanning of items selected for illustration. For this assistance, we are grateful to: Carl Fleischauer, Morgan Cundiff, David Arbury, Jeni Dahmus, Debbie Fulmore, Susan Manus, and Ashley Short. During the organization of materials and their preparation for scanning, the staff of the Conservation Office--in particular, Ann Seibert, Jake Benson, and Yasmeen Khan--assured their safe handling and provided necessary conservation treatment and housing. My wife, Iris Newsom, senior editor of the Library's Publishing Office, helped to plan the book from the beginning, edited the typescript of the book at several stages of its preparation, and, along with Gloria Holmes, also of the Publishing Office, moved this unusually complex project through production. Our designer, Stephen Kraft, provided exceptional advice and support above, beyond, and even before the call of duty, since he joined the project at its outset to help us visualize and budget the volume when it was just a dream. While not on the Library's staff, his nearly ten years of patient dedication to this undertaking earn him honorary status as one of this institution's treasures.

Librarians from many other institutions corrected inventory entries for items in their collections: Ulrich Montag, Hartmut Schaeffer, and Renata Wagner (of the Bavarian Municipal Library); Barbara Wolff (of Harvard University Library); Don L.Roberts (of Northwestern University Library); Felix Meyer (of the Sacher Foundation); Otto Brusatti and Ludwig Neunlinger (of the Vienna State Library); John Guido, Mark Bolton, William Brandt, Robert N. Matuozzi, and John Mueter (of the Washington State University Library); and Christopher Walton (of the Zurich Central Library).

We received further generous advice in many ways from Anthony Beaumont (on Schoenberg), Manuel Barrueco (on Segovia), Suzanne Bloch (on her father, Ernest Bloch), David Cannata (on Russian manuscripts), Tom Denny (on Schubert), Mark Devoto (on Berg), Christopher Hogwood (on Handel and Haydn), Mary I. Ingraham (on Brahms), Robert Kimball (on Cole Porter), Hugh Macdonald (on Berlioz), Awadagin Pratt (on Franck), Fr. Alvaro Ribeiro (on Charles Burney), Susan T Sommer (on the inventory), Ruth Steiner (on Gregorian Chant), Charles Sutoni (on Liszt), James Webster (on Schubert), and Victor Yuzefovich (on several Russian musicians). Gudula Fischer was a longtime assistant to Hans and Rosaleen Moldenhauer. Others who assisted the Moldenhauers were Enid Alger, Theresa Allen, Kelly Farris, Anne Marie Baker Fuhrmeister, Edwin Haugan, Elizabeth Kopzcynski Moore, Cynthia A. Prior, and Isabel d'Urbal. Ethel Louise Kelsy served as secretary to Alfred Mann. We are indebted to Henry Krotoschin for his photograph of Hans Moldenhauer on Mount Blanc. Furthermore, for their general interest and guidance, we wish to thank Dr. Moldenhauer's nephew, Henry Huttenbach, and Albi Rosenthal, a longtime friend and associate of the Moldenhauers.

We owe special thanks to Alfred Mann. He introduced Hans Moldenhauer to Rosaleen and remained their lifelong friend. His initial role as advisor and author of the book's opening section soon extended to work on all aspects of its development. I am deeply grateful that he accepted the responsibilities of coeditor in this ambitious undertaking, for without his collaboration the publication of this volume would not have been possible.

Jon Newsom Chief, Music Division